PLACE ON LETTERHEAD

The Minister for the Environment
NSW Parliament House

Macquarie Street

Sydney NSW 2000

Submission in response to the reform of Aboriginal culture and heritage laws in NSW
Dear Minister,

I am writing to you regarding the reform of Aboriginal culture and heritage laws in NSW which was committed to by all political parties in 2010.

As one of 119 Local Aboriginal Land Councils across NSW, we represent a collective membership of some 20,000 Aboriginal persons in our State. 

NSW is home to some of the most important Aboriginal heritage sites in the world, some of which are more than 40,000 years old. Aboriginal culture and heritage sites that exist within NSW today are not just an important part of Australia’s heritage and history but are an essential part of the culture and identity of Aboriginal communities today. The adequate protection of culture and heritage is essential for the wellbeing of our communities and the survival of our culture. 
Australia has international obligations in the area of Aboriginal culture and heritage protection, primarily through its endorsement in April 2009 of the United Nations Declarations on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples. The reform of Aboriginal culture and heritage laws presents an important opportunity for the Government to implement the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples. 
In accordance with the underlying principles of the Declaration, the Government has an obligation to ensure meaningful and correct participation, engagement and consultation with Aboriginal peoples and local communities concerning the reform of Aboriginal culture and heritage laws to ensure that they comply not only with customary law, but community level procedures and protocols.

The proposed Aboriginal culture and heritage reform process must deliver the best protections for Aboriginal people’s culture and heritage. It is paramount that genuine engagement and consultation occurs with our communities and that proper consideration is given to options for delivering Aboriginal ownership and control of Aboriginal culture and heritage in NSW.  
I urge you Minister to, without delay, address the following issues in relation to reforming Aboriginal culture and heritage laws in NSW. 

· Ensure international human rights instruments, including the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, underpin any reform of Aboriginal culture and heritage laws,

· Ensure that genuine consultation is undertaken with all Aboriginal communities in NSW regarding Aboriginal culture and heritage protection. Consultation should be far reaching and should not be limited to the 25 communities you have identified. There should also be a minimum one months notice given to Aboriginal communities regarding consultation dates and times. 
· Ensure that in any reform to laws, Aboriginal peoples are recognised in legislation as the rightful owners of Aboriginal culture and heritage in NSW, and as such are the only determinants of Aboriginal culture and heritage,

· Ensure that in any reform to laws, Aboriginal culture and heritage must be recognised as a part of a broader relationship with the land including land rights; native title rights; land use; and sustenance (hunting, gathering and fishing), spiritual and cultural beliefs and practices.

· Ensure that a legislative system is established that addresses the need to preserve and enhance Aboriginal cultural traditions through effective Aboriginal control mechanisms and the need to deliver social justice to Aboriginal peoples in NSW to redress the significant cultural, economic and social dispossession which Aboriginal people continue to experience.
In addition I call on you to support the establishment of an independent Aboriginal Heritage Commission with Aboriginal commissioners who are appointed by the Aboriginal communities in NSW. In line with principles of self determination, the Commission would have responsibility for the overseeing the protection and management of Aboriginal culture and heritage in NSW, with decentralised control of the day-to-day management responsibilities for Aboriginal culture and heritage vested in the local Aboriginal communities.
Finally, I note that the Terms of Reference for the Aboriginal Culture and Heritage Reform Working Party have been significantly weakened. It is essential that the Terms of Reference are strengthened to include references to the need for stand-alone legislation, to ensure that the nature and ownership of Aboriginal culture and heritage is captured in new legislation as well as importantly to recognise our decision-making roles in relation to Aboriginal culture and heritage.  
It is vitally important that Aboriginal culture and heritage is protected and maintained for the livelihood of current and future generations. Our culture is far from forgotten.
Yours sincerely, 
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